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N O R R I S, Judge 

¶1 Warren Hockett, Sr. (“Hockett”) appeals from his 

convictions and sentences for six counts of burglary in the 

third degree.  After searching the record on appeal and finding 

no arguable question of law that was not frivolous, Hockett’s 
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counsel filed a brief in accordance with Anders v. California, 

386 U.S. 738 (1967), and State v. Leon, 104 Ariz. 297, 451 P.2d 

878 (1969), asking this court to search the record for 

fundamental error.  This court granted counsel’s motion to allow 

Hockett to file a supplemental brief in propria persona, but 

Hockett chose not to do so.  After reviewing the entire record, 

we find no fundamental error and therefore affirm Hockett’s 

convictions and sentences.  We do, however, correct the superior 

court’s sentencing minute entry to accurately reflect Hockett’s 

indicted offenses as amended during trial. 

FACTS AND PROCEDURAL BACKGROUND1 

¶2 Sometime between March 3, 2007, and March 5, 2007, a 

person or persons broke into two recreational vehicles (“RVs”) 

stored at a north Scottsdale self-storage lot (“storage lot”). 

The perpetrator(s) broke windows to gain access to the RVs and 

stole items from within.  Police collected blood evidence from 

both RVs which an expert later determined to be Hockett’s. 

¶3 On March 27, 2007, a person or persons “smashed open” 

the north gate of the storage lot.  The perpetrator(s) broke 

windows to gain access to two other RVs, ransacked the 

interiors, and stole items from one of the RVs.  Police 

                                                           
1We view the facts in the light most favorable to 

sustaining the jury’s verdict and resolve all inferences against 
Hockett.  State v. Guerra, 161 Ariz. 289, 293, 778 P.2d 1185, 
1189 (1989). 
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collected blood evidence from both of these RVs which an expert 

later determined to be Hockett’s. 

¶4 After a four-day trial, the jury found Hockett guilty 

of three counts of burglary in the third degree on or between 

March 3, 2007, and March 5, 2007 (counts one, two and three), 

and three counts of burglary in the third degree on or between 

March 25, 2007, and March 27, 2007 (counts four, five and six), 

all class four felonies pursuant to Arizona Revised Statutes 

(“A.R.S.”) section 13-1506 (Supp. 2008).2 

¶5 At the conclusion of a trial before the court on prior 

convictions, the superior court found Hockett had been convicted 

of two prior felonies in Arizona in 2002 and 2004, respectively; 

it also found Hockett had been convicted in Michigan in 1990 

(“MI prior”) of armed robbery and felon in possession of a 

firearm.  The superior court used three prior convictions for 

sentence enhancing purposes under A.R.S. § 13-604(C) (Supp. 

2008) (effective January 1, 2009, this section is A.R.S. § 13-

703(C), (J)).3  The superior court sentenced Hockett to ten years 

                                                           
2Although certain statutes cited in this decision were 

amended after the date of Hockett’s offenses, the revisions are 
immaterial.  Thus, we cite to the current versions of these 
statutes. 

 
3At Hockett’s trial on prior convictions, the parties 

disputed whether the MI prior could be used for sentence 
enhancement purposes under A.R.S. § 13-604(N) (effective January 
1, 2009, this section is A.R.S. §§ 13-703(M), -704(K) and       
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for each count, with counts one, two and three to run 

concurrently to each other; counts four, five and six to run 

concurrently to each other; and counts four, five and six to run 

consecutive to counts one, two and three.  The superior court 

gave Hockett 628 days presentence incarceration credit for 

counts one, two and three. 

¶6 Hockett timely appeals his convictions and sentences.  

We have jurisdiction pursuant to Article 6, Section 9, of the 

Arizona Constitution and A.R.S. §§ 12-120.21(A)(1) (2003), 13-

4031 (2001) and -4033(A)(1) (Supp. 2008). 

DISCUSSION 

¶7 We have reviewed the entire record for reversible 

error and find none.  See Leon, 104 Ariz. at 300, 451 P.2d at 

881.  Hockett was represented by counsel at all stages of the 

proceedings and was personally present at all critical stages.  

The jury was properly comprised of 12 members.  The court 

                                                                                                                                                                                           
-707(D)).  The superior court concluded the MI prior could be 
used. 

We need not determine whether the superior court 
arrived at this conclusion correctly because only two priors 
were required for purposes of enhanced sentencing under A.R.S. § 
13-604(C) and the record reflects sufficient evidence to support 
its conclusion Hockett’s two Arizona prior convictions could be 
used for sentence enhancement purposes.  See State v. Smith, 219 
Ariz. 132, 194 P.3d 399 (2008) (we review whether a foreign 
conviction constitutes a felony in Arizona de novo as an issue 
of law; before a court may use foreign conviction for sentencing 
enhancement purposes, it must first conclude the foreign 
conviction includes every element that would be required to 
prove an enumerated Arizona offense; this examination may be 
reviewed for fundamental error despite lack of objection). 
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properly instructed the jury on the elements of the crime, the 

State’s burden of proof and the necessity of a unanimous 

verdict.  The court gave Hockett the opportunity to speak at 

sentencing.  Hockett’s sentences were within the range of 

acceptable sentences and the superior court imposed the 

presumptive terms.  See A.R.S. § 13-604(C). 

¶8 An error in the sentencing minute entry requires 

modification.  State v. Sands, 145 Ariz. 269, 278, 700 P.2d 

1369, 1378 (App. 1985).  We have authority to correct a 

discrepancy between the superior court’s oral pronouncement of a 

sentence and its sentencing minute entry when the discrepancy 

can be resolved by reference to the record.  State v. Contreras, 

180 Ariz. 450, 453 n.2, 885 P.2d 138, 141 n.2 (App. 1994).  

Because we can resolve discrepancies here by reference to the 

record, we do so. 

¶9 Under counts one, two and three, a grand jury 

originally indicted Hockett for burglary in the third degree on 

or between March 3, 2007, and March 4, 2007.  Near the 

conclusion of its case-in-chief, the State moved to amend counts 

one, two and three to be on or between March 3, 2007, and March 

5, 2007, based on evidence developed during trial.  The superior 

court granted the State’s motion, but its February 12, 2009 

sentencing minute entry does not reflect the amended indictment.  

Accordingly, we correct the sentencing minute entry to read “On 
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or between 3/3/2007 and 3/5/2007” under counts one, two and 

three. 

CONCLUSION 

¶10 For the foregoing reasons, we decline to order 

briefing and affirm Hockett’s convictions and sentences.  We 

correct the sentencing minute entry as directed above. 

¶11 After the filing of this decision, defense counsel’s 

obligations pertaining to Hockett’s representation in this 

appeal have ended.  Defense counsel need do no more than inform 

Hockett of the outcome of this appeal and his future options, 

unless, upon review, counsel finds an issue appropriate for 

submission to the Arizona Supreme Court by petition for review.  

State v. Shattuck, 140 Ariz. 582, 584-85, 684 P.2d 154, 156-57 

(1984). 
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¶12 Hockett has 30 days from the date of this decision to 

proceed, if he wishes, with an in propria persona petition for 

review.  On the court’s own motion, we also grant Hockett 30 

days from the date of this decision to file an in propria 

persona motion for reconsideration. 

 
 
                             /s/ 
     _______________________________________            
     PATRICIA K. NORRIS, Presiding Judge 
 
 
CONCURRING: 
 
     /s/ 
____________________________________ 
SHELDON H. WEISBERG, Judge 
 
     /s/ 
____________________________________ 
MARGARET H. DOWNIE, Judge 


